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MINUTE of a MEETING of the Board of 





Directors of Culture and Sport Glasgow 





held in St Mungo’s Museum of Religious 





Life and Art, Glasgow on 28 June 2017 at 





10am. 
 

 

	Present:
	Councillor David McDonald (Chair)

	 
	John McCormick
Dilawer Singh MBE
Lee McConnell

Sir Angus Grossart (by phone)

Amanda McMillan OBE

Councillor Christina Cannon
Councillor Maureen Burke

Bailie Elaine Ballantyne
Bailie Norman MacLeod
Dr Bridget McConnell CBE
 

	Attending:
	Susan Deighan, Director of City Marketing and External Relations; Billy Garrett, Director of Sport and Events; Jill Miller OBE, Director of Cultural Services; Graeme Elder, Head of Corporate Services; and Allan Drysdale, Governance and Liaison Officer; all Culture and Sport Glasgow.

	 
Apologies:
	Professor Anton Muscatelli

Professor Lesley Sawers 
 


1.
Welcome, Notice and quorum noted.
       
The Chief Executive welcomed those present to the meeting and introduced Stephen Philips from Burness Paull who provided the Board members with an overview of their roles and responsibilities as charity trustees.
Having noted that the relevant notice had been issued and a quorum was present, the Board proceeded to business as hereinafter minuted.

2.   Appointment of Directors noted.


The Chief Executive presented a report which advised of recent appointments of Directors to the Board of Culture and Sport Glasgow namely:


In terms of Article 55 of the Company’s Articles of Association, Glasgow City Council at its meeting on 18 May 2017 appointed Bailies Elaine Ballantyne and Norman MacLeod, Councillors Maureen Burke and Christina Cannon, and re-appointed Councillor David McDonald, as Partner Directors.

The Board noted the appointments to Culture and Sport Glasgow.
3.
Appointment of Chair agreed.


The Chief Executive advised that as a result of the changes to the representation on the Board, the position of Chair was vacant and the Board were asked to consider any nominees.

Thereafter, John McCormick, seconded by Councillor Maureen Burke, moved that the Board appoint Councillor David McDonald as Chair of the Board. The Board unanimously agreed.

The Chair advised that he was honoured to be appointed to the position, and expressed his thanks to previous board members and in particular the previous Chair Councillor Archie Graham for his work over the last five years. He intimated that he was looking forward to working with all Board members on both the challenges and opportunities for the organisation, and highlighted the breadth of knowledge and experience on the Board.
4.
Appointment of Vice Chair agreed.


The Chair advised the meeting that there was a newly created position of Vice Chair to be filled and sought nominations.

Thereafter, Dr Bridget McConnell, seconded by Councillor David McDonald, moved that the Board appoint Sir Angus Grossart to the position of Vice Chair. The Board unanimously agreed.
5.
Apologies noted.
 


The Board noted that apologies had been received from Professor Anton Muscatelli and Professor Lesley Sawers.
6.
Appointment of Chair of Audit Committee agreed.


The Chair advised that the Chair of the Audit Committee required to be appointed and asked the Board to consider this.

Thereafter, Councillor David McDonald, seconded by Dilawer Singh, moved that the Board appoint Bailie Norman MacLeod as the Chair of the Audit Committee. The Board unanimously agreed.
7.
Appointments to the Burrell Renaissance agreed.

The Chair advised that there were presently two vacancies on the Burrell Renaissance which required to be filled.

Thereafter, Dr Bridget McConnell, seconded by Councillor Maureen Burke, moved that the Board appoints Councillor David McDonald and Bailie Elaine Ballantyne as members of the Burrell Renaissance. The Board unanimously agreed.
8.
Appointments to the Nominations Committee agreed.

The Chair advised that there were presently two vacancies on the Nominations Committee which required to be filled.

Thereafter, Dr Bridget McConnell, seconded by John McCormick, moved that the Board appoints Councillor David McDonald and Councillor Christina Cannon as members of the Nominations Committee. The Board unanimously agreed.
9.
Appointments to Health and Safety Committee agreed.

The Chair advised that four members required to be appointed to the newly established Health and Safety Committee, including a Chair.


Thereafter, Councillor David McDonald, seconded by Dilawer Singh, moved that the Board appoints Lee McConnell, Councillor Maureen Burke, Dr Bridget McConnell, and John McCormick as members of the Health and Safety Committee.

Thereafter the Board:

(i) unanimously agreed the proposed appointments;

(ii) agreed to appoint Lee McConnell as the Chair of the Health and Safety Committee; and

(iii) agreed the further proposal by Councillor McDonald that the Joint Trade Unions be asked to make a nomination to sit on the Committee.

10.
Appointment of Directors to Culture and Sport Glasgow (Trading) CIC agreed.

The Chair advised that the newly appointed Partner Directors, namely Bailie Elaine Ballantyne, Bailie Norman MacLeod, Councillor Christina Cannon, and Councillor Maureen Burke, required to be appointed as Directors of Culture and Sport (Trading) CIC.

Thereafter the Board agreed to appoint those Directors to the Board of Culture and Sport Glasgow (Trading) CIC.

11.
Minute of previous meeting approved.
The minute of the previous meeting of 22 March 2017 was submitted for approval.

John McCormick raised that he had only been in attendance for part of the meeting.

The Board agreed the amendment and otherwise approved the minute as a correct record.
 
12.
Matters arising noted.
       

There were no matters arising from the minute of 22 March 2017.
13.
Independent Director – Nomination to Glasgow City Council agreed.

There was tabled a report which asked the Board to consider and agree to recommend to Glasgow City Council a nomination for the vacancy of an Independent Director.


After consideration the Board agreed to recommend to Glasgow City Council that Mr Benny Higgins be appointed as an Independent Director of Culture and Sport Glasgow. 

14.
Chief Executive’s update
 
(1) Away Day and Service Plan Priorities noted.
The Chief Executive gave a presentation in which she gave feedback on the outcomes from the Board Away Day held earlier in the year, and set out the operational context within which the organisation was working, focussing on:
· City Government
· Financial Context and Commercial Strategy
· Asset Management Plan
· Equality Diversity and Poverty
· Partnership and Collaboration
She further went on to outline the priorities for the company during the next few years, which were:
· Tourism and Visitor Plan to 2023
· Sport and Physical Activity Plan
· European Championships 2018
· Burrell Renaissance and Tour
· Pollok Country Park
· Kelvin Hall Phase 2
· A Vision for Glasgow Libraries
· The Mitchell
Following discussion the Board noted:

(i) the content of the presentation by the Chief Executive; and
(ii) the request to explore the possibility of locating a museum shop within the City Chambers.
(2) Economic Contribution to the City noted.
There was presented a report which had been recently published by EKOS which highlighted the economic contribution of Glasgow Life to the city over the last 10 years, focussing in detail on the following areas:
· Direct Economic Contribution
· Venues, Events, and Community Facilities
· Volunteering Support
· Health Impact - Culture and Sport
· Capital Spend Programme
After consideration the Board welcomed the publication of the report.
(3) Memorandum of Understanding with Glasgow University agreed.
There was presented to the Board for approval a Memorandum of Understanding between Culture and Sport Glasgow and Glasgow University which sought to formalise the relationship between the two organisations.
After consideration the Board agreed to delegate to the Chief Executive the signing of the Memorandum of Understanding between Culture and Sport Glasgow and Glasgow University.  
15.
Reports by Director of Finance and Corporate Services
(1)
Financial update noted.
There was presented a report which advised the Board of the Company’s anticipated financial outturn for the year to 31st March 2017 which advised
(i) that the overall position for the year, which was currently being audited, was a surplus of £190k, which was significantly higher that previously reported to the Board, and was a result of efforts to minimise costs and maximise income across the Company in the final quarter;

(ii) overall income was £2,961k behind budget, and operating income was £1,693k behind budget, this was largely due to it being a challenging year in terms of sport income; 

(iii) overall expenditure had a positive variance of £3,151k, this was as a result of underspend in employee costs, workforce planning savings, premises and utilities, and supplies and services; 
(iv) that the CIC had produced a year to date profit, before audit, of £1.88m; and
(v) that the Auditors were progressing well with the audit, and it was anticipated that the surplus of £190k would result in reserves of approximately £474k which was 0.43% of turnover, this is below the target of 1.5% and ongoing commitment is required to build reserves.
After consideration the Board noted the anticipated financial outturn for 2016/17 and the anticipated level of reserves. 

(2)
HR Scorecard noted.
There was submitted a report which presented to the Board the Company’s HR Scorecard which provided information on absence levels, employee relations, recruitment and performance management, and workforce turnover.
After consideration the Board noted the information contained within the report.
(3)
Risk Register noted and agreed.
There was submitted a report which detailed to the Board the current top 5 risks to the Company and advised that following the recent review of the full risk register there had been some movement due to the identification of a new risk in relation to the General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR).
After consideration the Board

(i) noted that the risk register was formally reviewed on a 6 monthly cycle and that the report reflected the top 5 risks to the Company as at June 2017; and
(ii) agreed that a report in relation to the GDPR regulation be presented to a future Board.
16.
Reports by Director of City Marketing and External Relations
(1) Annual Review 2016/17 noted.
There was tabled at the meeting a draft version of the Company’s Annual Review for 2016/17.

It was highlighted that the format of the publication had been revised from previous years and invited Board members to provide any feedback prior to final publication.

After consideration the Board noted and welcomed the publication of the Annual Review for 2016/17.

(2) Capital Programme update noted.

There was submitted a report which updated the Board on progress with projects involved in the Capital Programme.

The report covered developments at the Kelvin Hall, Knightswood BMX Track, Tollcross International Swimming Centre, Scotstoun Stadium, and Glasgow Club Gorbals.
After consideration the Board noted the update provided in relation to the Capital Programme.
17.
AOB
There being no further business the Chair drew the meeting to a close and advised the Board that the next meeting would take place on Wednesday 13 September at 10am.
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